
Heathrow: a very welcome surprise

The legal-speak first: The Appeal Court decision over Heathrow Airport Ltd (HAL) plans to build a third runway was that the Secretary of State (SoS; at that time Chris Grayling) failed to consider important climate factors when deciding to grant a Development Consent Order and that the Order was illegal.  Heathrow's operations are already one of the biggest single sources of carbon emission in UK.  Specifically the SoS should have taken into account the Paris Climate Agreement, the additional non-CO2 warming effects of Heathrow expansion, and the climate impacts of the project beyond 2050.  The SoS also breached his duty to undertake a lawful strategic environmental assessment in accordance with legal requirements.  So the environmental organisations that had sought judicial review succeeded in overturning the approval.  Government has been strangely reluctant to fight and launch an appeal: that can't surely be just because it'd remove any need for Boris to, as he promised when MP for Hillingdon, to “lie down in front of the bulldozers” to prevent a third runway being built.....

Why is this good news for us?  Firstly because the SoS was reminded that, in effect, any approval he may give for major transport infrastructure projects cannot be granted without taking proper account of climate impacts: Luton's expansion proposals, because London Luton Airport Ltd (LLAL - the airport owner) “went for broke” and applied to double its throughput, made the application bigger than could have been nodded-through by Luton Borough Council (LBC) – it became a Nationally Significant Infrastructure Project and as such it has to be approved by the SoS.  

Secondly, the SoS was reminded that aviation’s climate change effects are substantially larger than just the CO2 produced by any given flight: other damaging gases such as oxides of nitrogen, plus reflection from con-trails, plus the long persistence of the CO2 in the upper atmosphere (where there are no trees to absorb it) more than double the basic CO2 effect – a point we've been making for years to little apparent effect - until now.

Even before this judgement LLAL was having what are best described as “issues” with the Strategic Environmental Impact Assessment which has to accompany the application – they've had three tries at it so far and each was found wanting.  We know, because we're one of the two environmental groups with the dubious pleasure of working with LLAL, its consultants and airlines on the design of a “noise envelope” which is also a necessary component of the application, that LLAL's timetable for submission of the application has been slipped by at least 2 months – and that was before the Appeal Court decision.  We may learn more in a week or so: watch this space.

Better still....

It has just emerged that London City airport has withdrawn its expansion plans, which included bids for more flights, flights at weekends (which are banned from Saturday lunchtimes), more passengers, with no plans to reopen consultations.  And Hansard for 5th. March is interesting:
Bim Afolami (Hitchin and Harpenden) (Con): 

As somebody campaigning against the expansion of Luton airport, can I ask her to be very clear that any expansion of any regional airport in Luton or anywhere else must meet stringent environmental criteria on climate change, pollution and the rest? Will she make that point firmly at the Dispatch Box?

Kelly Tolhurst: (Parliamentary Under Secretary of State at the Department for Transport)

My hon. Friend is correct, yes.”

So it's abundantly clear that the era of lack of challenge from Government to the expansion of airports is over.  

Trouble at t'mill

There's more than a little unrest within Luton Borough Council, LLAL's parent body, over money: specifically the level of debt already being carried by the Council.  Rather more than chickenfeed - £200 million and heading north for the delayed DART people-mover, and the likely cost of a dual-carriageway access road, approved with the cover story that it was needed to provide access to the small mixed-use New Century Park – then, surprise surprise, it would be perfect to serve the then-secret planned second terminal.  It's suggested that the cost of servicing the debt, even on the gentle terms of the Public Loans Fund, are likely to cause local services to be cut.

Planning conditions
The little matter of the three-years-worth of breaches in the night noise contour remains unresolved in that the airport operator (enter a new set of initials: LLAOL – London Luton Airport Operations Ltd.) is trying to persuade the planning authority to relax the condition until 2025 by which time, it's suggested, a sufficient proportion of the aircraft will have been replaced with less-noisy versions: something which was a key component of the approval for expansion which LBC granted in 2011.  We've objected, and that jury is still out.  There's no doubt that the attempts by LLAOL to remain within, or as little as possible beyond the limit, as possible are an inconvenience to airlines but, in the words of one inside reporting on one of the aviation rumour-sheets,  

“I have no sympathy as LLAOL and the council have brought this on themselves. The council offered massive incentives to LLAOL to grow passenger numbers as fast as possible. They knew what the limit was and how fast it was approaching yet they wait until the 11th hour before doing something about it. Maybe they were arguing about whether LLAOL, LLAL or LBC should put in the planning application to bust the councils own limit.” 
Amen to that:  and in similar vein to another LLAOL attempt at creeping expansion: seeking LBC to relax the 18Mppa cap on passenger numbers towards around 22.5Mppa, probably in small bites that could be nodded through by LBC's Development Control Committee (where such things are, it seems, discussed and agreed behind closed doors).  We've seen a rather unconvincing argument from LLAOL that it is this cap that's deterring airlines from bringing in newer, less-noisy aircraft because they have a few more seats.  Rose fertiliser to that:  one of the airlines said that the reason they're introducing newer aircraft is not because they're less noisy but because they use 10-15% less fuel – and there's no rule that demands that airlines must fill every seat.....   Nor are we clear how this surreptitious expansion squares with the reservations expressed by ACL (another set of initials: ACL - Airport Coordination Ltd. the organisation through which many airports, including Luton's, “slots” are managed). ACL have reported that capacity of the existing terminal in the early night busy period is already inadequate, and we're still just below 18Mppa.

Now the ultimate “curved ball”

Enter, stage left, corona virus – already having a significant effect on demand for flights, and cited (erroneously) as the cause of the demise of FlyBe on 5th. March.  FlyBe was an example of the oft-quoted riddle “How can you make a small fortune in aviation? Start with a big fortune”.  FlyBe expanded too fast using borrowed money, with too wide and too thin a network, some parts of which only survived through subsidy via the Public Service Obligation. 
At Luton each passenger lost, departing or arriving, represents a shade less than £3 to LLAL – and rather more to LLAOL in terms of landing and parking fees (cars and aircraft) etc. etc.  Its effects might even help LLAOL to stay within its noise contour limits in 2020.
Airspace Change proposals:  it's slow work

LLAOL, along with the airports in the south-east of UK, is involved in a slow and involved process to optimise the use of airspace with the objectives of increasing its throughput and achieving environmental benefits – and with a subsidiary project involving only Luton and Stansted which currently share an arrival “stack” in the area of Royston.   We're members of working groups handling both processes, and are at the stage where a wide variety of “possible” route designs are up for consideration against a basic set of design objectives such as safety and “flyability”.  Some of the objectives are that any changes “should provide an equitable distribution of traffic where possible, through e.g.; use of multiple routes, new route structures, options (mechanisms) for respite and should avoid overflying the same communities with multiple routes, and take into account routes of other airports, below 7000ft”.  We're not altogether clear how “equitable distribution of traffic” might line up with some of what are, still, we believe, Government recommendations including the  avoidance of overflying new populations.  Benefits from some of the possible “respite mechanisms” may prove illusory if they involving splitting routes to spread the traffic – unless the distance between the split routes is greater than about 1.5 miles, at a point where aircraft are 5000ft above the observer aircraft on either will (according to the CAA's definition of overflight) could be judged to be “overflights”.
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